
Minutes from Meeting held November 15, 2022 
 

The November meeting of the South Shenango Township Supervisors was held on Tuesday, November 15, 2022 at 

the South Shenango Township Building, located at 6865 Collins Road, Jamestown, PA 16134.  The meeting was 

called to order at 2:28 pm by Chairperson Joe Livingston.  Present were Supervisors Joe Livingston; Nick 

Ceremuga and Mike Richter; Solicitor Brett Stedman; Roadmaster Jamie Fries; Secretary Rebecca Andrew. Two 

visitors were present. Minutes from the October 11th meeting were reviewed and approved with a motion by Joe 

Livingston and a second by Mike Richter. MC 

 

The Treasurer’s report was as follows: 
 

South Shenango Township General Fund 

Previous Month’s Balance – September 30, 2022    $ 255,397.82 

October Credits/Deposits           $  23,068.14 

October Credits/Interest    $       4.89 

October Debits/Checks           $  67,875.87 

Balance as of October 31, 2022          $ 210,594.98 
 

South Shenango Twp. State Account 

Previous Month’s Balance – September 30, 2022    $ 141,975.78 

October Credits/Deposits – Interest                 $     .95 

October Debits/Checks           $  43,405.64 

Balance as of October 31, 2022         $  98,571.09 

 

South Shenango ARPAFund 

Balance as of October 31, 2022         $ 208,635.30       

       

Joe Livingston moved to accept the Treasurer’s Report with a second by Nick Ceremuga. MC 

 

Visitors Acknowledged –Representatives from Charter/Spectrum were here to discuss a Franchise Agreement. They will 

be providing broadband to unserved areas. The location would consist of Mrvos and Deezik Road. They will also be offering 

cell and video service. The video service requires a Franchise Agreement. 20 percent of the funding is coming from the 

federal government and 80 percent is funded by Charter.  

 

Roadmaster’s Report – Jamie Fries 

• Received a letter from DEP denying a grant from the Driving PA Forward Pennsylvania State Clean Diesel 

Grant Program.  

 

Attorney’s Report – Brett Stedman 

 
TOWNSHIP OF SOUTH SHENANGO 

CRAWFORD COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA 

 

RESOLUTION NO. _3_-2022 

 A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWNSHIP OF SOUTH SHENANGO, CRAWFORD COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA ELECTING TO 

UTILIZE THE STANDARD ALLOWANCE FOR THE PURPOSE OF REPLACING LOST PUBLIC SECTOR REVENUE, UNDER THE 

PROVISIONS OF THE AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN ACT OF 2021, PUB. L. NO. 117-2. 

WHEREAS, Act 57 of 2022, amending the Local Tax Collection Law, was signed by Governor Wolf on 

July 11, 2022, and takes effect on October 10, 2022; and 

 



WHEREAS, Act 57 requires taxing districts that impose taxes on the assessed value of real property to 

adopt a resolution or ordinance within 90 days of the effective date of the act, or not later than January 9, 2023, 

directing the tax collector to waive additional charges for real estate taxes in certain situations; and  

 

Nick Ceremuga made a motion to accept Resolution 3-2022 with a second by Mike Richter. MC 

 
Brett will create a draft of a noise ordinance. 

 

Brett will review the Franchise agreement with Charter and make recommendations.  

 

A SALDO issue involving Amendment 93-1 was clarified. 

 

 Mr. Stedman asked for an executive session regarding pending legal litigation. 

 

 

Property Maintenance Official/Zoning Officer- not present 
 

Supervisors’ Report – 

 

Joe Livingston made a motion to approve the proposed budget with a second by Mike Richter. MC 

 

Changes to the zoning ordinance were discussed. 

 

Secretary’s Report –Rebecca Andrew 
Presented a thank you letter from Community Health for the donation.  

 

 

 

Correspondence Received – None 
 

 

At 3:30 pm the meeting adjourned into Executive Session.  The regular meeting reconvened at 4:15 pm 

 

Joe Livingston moved to approve the September bills with a second by Mike Richter. MC 

 

Joe Livingston made a motion to hire Robert Goff, pending acceptance, for property maintenance code official. 

With a second by Mike Richter. MC 

 

The meeting adjourned at 4:18 pm.  

 

        

Respectfully submitted,  

 

Rebecca Andrew, Secretary 


